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	TOPIC
	KEY ITEMS OF DISCUSSION
	ACTION/
CONCLUSION

	Call to Order 10/25/2007
Welcome and Introductions
	Fran Lawrence called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. and chaired the meeting in the absence of Angela Lyons. Barb O’Neill volunteered to take the meeting minutes. Meeting participants introduced themselves.

	

	Guest Speaker:
Dr. Betsy Garrison Associate Dean 
College of Agriculture Louisiana State University
“The ESCOP Social Sciences Committee and Research Related to Families and Disasters” 
	Fran Lawrence introduced Betsy Garrison (hcgarr@lsu.edu) to discuss her work on the Social Sciences Subcommittee of ESCOP (Experiment Station Committee on Organization and Policy). Garrison attends a face-to-face meeting in Washington, DC annually, plus conference calls, to recommend high priority research needs for social science issues. She encouraged participants to visit the Consortium of Social Science Associations (COSSA) Website www.cossa.org and asked for input on research topics for the next Social Sciences Subcommittee meeting. Sharon DeVaney suggested (a) the negative impact of the media on the expectations of youth and (b) the personal safety of students. Jane Schuchardt recommended that social science topics be better integrated with funding available through the USDA and other federal sources. She also suggested wider dissemination of the Social Sciences Subcommittee meeting minutes. The Social Sciences Subcommittee Web site is http://lgu.umd.edu/ESCOP/ViewCommittee.cfm?comid=23. Cheryl Achterberg stated that Carol Kellett at the Board on Human Sciences (www.thebohs.org) wrote a well-written statement for the Farm Bill about the importance of social science/human science research.
Garrison discussed her research related to families and disasters and reported the following conclusions: 
1. One size does not fit all. Families and individuals recover at different rates. The cultural setting of survivors is very important. Older family members generally have the best coping/resiliency skills of all age groups.
2. Life does not stop just because you survived a disaster. Other stressors in life continue to occur or begin.
3. Do no harm. Some families recover well on their own, and it is best just to leave them alone.

Garrison mentioned the “roller coaster model” as a way to study post-disaster family functioning. Possible research questions were discussed such as resiliency factors and what it takes for people to feel “back to normal.”


	

	Meeting Overview
	Lawrence reviewed the meeting agenda and the contents of the meeting packet, including station reports, a draft of the “Family Economics Research Priorities” flyer, the 2006 minutes, the SAES-422 form, and the mid-term review information. Volunteers were solicited to discuss the site for the next meeting (Liz Gorham and Constance Costner) and for a nominating committee (Sharon DeVaney, Craig Gundersen, and Fran Lawrence). 

	

	Guest Speakers: 
Sheila Freeze
Director- Support Services
Billy Jo Peart

LA Regional Director of Education 
Money Management International (MMI)
“Reality Check: The Financial Aftermath of a Natural Disaster”
	Shelia Freeze and Billy Jo Peart reviewed MMI’s work counseling Hurricane Katrina victims and showed the DVD, Katrina's Classroom: Financial Lessons from a Hurricane. The DVD produced by the Federal Reserve of Atlanta gives profiles of disaster victims and tips for being financially prepared for a crisis. Peart counsels persons living at FEMA trailer parks. She stated that people lost their community support systems and had no emergency funds. There have been some “success stories,” but many people are about to leave FEMA trailers with few survival skills and poor credit histories. Peart stated that there needs to be a way to break the cycle of generational poverty. MMI programs teach disaster victims basic financial skills and how to establish credit. 
Schuchardt asked the speakers to name the one most important research question regarding disaster preparedness that needs to be answered. Responses related to victims’ access to resources and decision-making priorities. Peart noted that older family members often “hold things together” and some use reverse mortgages to make ends meet. 

	

	Guest Speaker: 
Roy Alston
The Louisiana Disaster Recovery Foundation (LDRF)
	The Louisiana Disaster Recovery Foundation (www.louisianahelp.org) was created in the aftermath of Hurricanes Katrina and Rita and has raised about $50 million and awarded about half in grants to date. Roy Alston noted that the expectation for previous evacuations was always to “go away for two days and come home.” Katrina/Rita both hit Louisiana very hard. The LDRF was formed to provide long-term relief and recovery support to victims. Alston noted that “the cavalry (government resources) didn’t arrive.” Pre-Katrina, the region was already fragile. Alston called it “a disaster waiting to happen.” Most people relied on public transportation and did not have cars. Some of the people whose skills are most needed now (e.g., medical personnel and teachers) have not returned to the Gulf Coast. Water and utility bills have tripled and housing costs have increased. Only $46.4 billion of $107.6 billion of authorized federal funding was distributed as of July 2006. Money is “stuck in the system.” Additionally, the local non-profit sector was decimated and needs capacity building to effectively provide services to victims (e.g., two-thirds of former government workers are gone).

Gorham stated that economic problems also exist in small South Dakota communities. Alston stated that America has an economic competitiveness problem that is nationwide.
	

	Guest Speaker:
Dr. Craig Gundersen
Associate Professor

Iowa State University 
“Working With Large Datasets: An Overview of the SIPP and the CPS”
	Craig Gundersen noted that NCCC052 provides valuable exchanges and helped him obtain a NRI research grant. He then delivered a PowerPoint presentation about two large data sets – SIPP and CPS (handout in meeting packet). 
Launched in 1984, SIPP (Survey of Income and Program Participation) provides program participation and eligibility data to estimate costs for government programs. About 30,000 households are interviewed every four months for 2 to 4 years. The financial topical module includes detailed questions about household assets. SIPP data can be downloaded from www.nber.org/data/sipp.html. Gundersen recommended STATA software for statistical analysis and cautioned about challenges of working with a very large number of observations. SIPP data allow comparisons of WIC recipients and non-recipients (by tracking if respondents had a baby over time). Three published studies using SIPP data were reviewed. 
In existence since 1940, the Current Population Survey (CPS) is a monthly survey of households. It surveys about 50,000 households by housing units in a staggered pattern with sample overlaps. The “March Supplement” contains especially valuable financial data. The URL to obtain CPS data is www.nber.org/data/cps.html. Findings from papers utilizing CPS data were discussed.
	

	Food Insecurity Discussion
	Gundersen reviewed the definition of the term, “food insecurity.” There are three categories of food insecurity: “marginal food insecure,” “food insecurity without hunger” replaced by “low food security,” and “food insecure with hunger” replaced by “very low food security.” 
Achterberg noted that the term “food security” can be confused with agricultural-terrorism (crop security) issues in key word searches. Studies of relationships of food insecurity and obesity have had mixed results. Publication of CPS study results in public health journals was suggested, as was the use of ARMs data about agricultural households.

	

	Business Meeting
(Part 1)
Finances 

Governance 

Future Meeting

Research Priorities 

	The registration fee was $65, with checks payable to LSU. Lawrence provided receipts.
Gundersen reported that a tentative chair-elect had been identified, pending administrative approval. 
Discussion was held about whether terms of office should be 2-years for greater continuity (disadvantage: people are too busy to commit to a 4-year term as chair-elect and chair) or be changed to a 1-year term to provide leadership opportunities to more people and less of a time commitment (3-year total commitment with a year in the chair, chair-elect, and past-chair roles).
Discussion occurred about the possibility of meeting in 2008 in Detroit, where Michigan State University is holding a fall annual Extension conference. There are potential synergies for room reservations and speakers. Constance Costner will coordinate the details for the meeting in Michigan.
Station reports need to follow the template for uniformity because the information is fed into federal reports. The footnote regarding publication in indexed journals currently refers to any type of indexing. 
The one-page flyer describing NCCC052 family economics research priorities was reviewed. Participants were asked to provide feedback to Lawrence before the end of the meeting.
The meeting adjourned for the day at 2:50 p.m. for a tour of Louisiana House (www.louisianahouse.org) and the LSU campus.

	Gorham/Scharff moved/seconded that the 2006 meeting minutes be approved. CARRIED.
Gorham/DeVaneymoved/seconded that the new chair have a 1-year term with 1-year as chair-elect and 1-year as past chair (3-years total).
CARRIED.
Gorham/Scharff moved/seconded that the next meeting be held in Detroit in October 2008.

CARRIED. 

	Louisiana House - Home and Landscape Resource Center
	Participants toured Louisiana House - Home and Landscape Resource Center (LaHouse), a research-based showcase of solutions and educational outreach program of the LSU AgCenter and many partners. LaHouse’s vision is of more comfort, quality, durability, value, convenience and better health, with less energy, water, pollution, waste and damage from natural hazards. Sandy Scallan, LaHouse Coordinator sscallan@agcenter.lsu,edu, conducted the 45-minute tour.
	

	Louisiana State University Campus Tour
	Jeanette Tucker and Lawrence conducted a van tour of LSU’s educational facilities along with stops to experience some of the LSU traditions. 
	

	Call to Order 10/26/2007
Guest Speaker:

Dr. Holly Schrank
Professor
Purdue University
“Disaster Research Project and NC-1030: Family Firms and Policy”
	Holly Schrank noted that the NC-1030 multi-state research project transferred to the North Central region when previous Northeast land-grant members who initiated the project were no longer located at land-grant universities in the NE region. NC-1030 members generate all their own funding for research about family businesses. A NSF grant has been awarded and another NSF proposal has been submitted. Everyone involved shares in the ownership of data and a policy for authoring/coauthoring publications exists. Co-authors from outside the group are possible.
 

Schrank distributed a handout with details about the NC-1030 project and its productivity indicators. A third wave of data has been collected and contains questions about the resiliency of family businesses following natural disasters. The proposal submitted will study business owners over time and compare the business, family, community and damage characteristics of businesses that met demise and those that survived. The researchers especially want to know what business owners think they would have done differently to cope with a disaster and recommendations for others, drawing on their experiences. The focus of the study is the intersection between the family, the family business unit, and the community. The research will be conducted with business owners in southern Mississippi. Mississippi was chosen primarily because 98% of residents have returned.

 

Schuchardt congratulated the NC-1030 research committee members and stated that the project received very favorable comments in recent USDA portfolio reviews. 
 

Discussion centered on generalizability of results. It is expected that they can generalize the findings to all business owners because the respondents will be randomly selected from the original lists of businesses. Schrank stated that comments and suggestions are most welcome (schrankh@purdue.edu). 
	

	Guest Speaker: 
Dr. Claudette Reichel
Professor and Housing Specialist

Louisiana State University Agricultural Center

“Rebuilding Post-Katrina: Hindsight Is 20-20, Foresight Is Priceless”

	Claudette Reichel, founder of Louisiana House (www.louisianahouse.com), noted that “as we shape our homes…we shape our future.” The losses from Hurricane Katrina were unprecedented and recovery has been slow for a variety of reasons (fumbling at all levels, massive damage, displaced population, levee “protection,” lost revenue, and political turfism). A lack of housing led to a lack of workers and the situation is not fully stabilized. About half of the victims had no flood insurance and those with homeowner’s insurance often faced “wind versus water” disputes and exclusions for mold remediation. Two years later, federal funds are just starting to flow. There have been shortages of contractors, supplies, and knowledge. Labor costs, utility costs, and insurance premiums have skyrocketed. Louisiana communities went from having “no code” to a very stringent wind code, but there is little capacity to enforce it (insufficient code officials and inspectors and a steep learning curve). 
New technologies, such as panelized building systems and modular housing, are gaining momentum. The Rebuild Louisiana Housing Program (Road Home Program) offers options to repair, rebuild, or sell a damaged house to the government for 60 cents on the dollar. Many people have “walked away” from their houses; others are still paying their mortgages on homes in which they cannot live (to maintain a positive credit rating). The reality is that “people do what they can afford to do.” A major criterion for the Louisiana House is durability; it will also be a resource for builders where new types of termite control, wind resistance, and building systems are on display. Reichel noted that the bottom line is that storm victims want, more than anything, to regain a sense of control in their lives. Her hope is that Louisiana’s hindsight will be everyone else’s foresight. Every area of the U.S. is vulnerable to natural disasters. Families can take control of their futures with homes that are built to last.
	

	Business Meeting 
(Part 2)

2008 Action Plan
Governance Future Meeting

Research Briefs

SAES-422

Mid-term Report


	Lawrence shared an e-mail from Garrison which indicated that the three items suggested by NCCC052 members (development of an outline of all current funding sources for social sciences, campus and school safety, and role of the media) will be on the ESCOP Social Sciences Subcommittee February 2008 agenda. Discussion occurred about what (e.g., blogs, briefings) gets the attention of the media. 
Lawrence noted that like NC-1030 and NC-1013, NC-1011 has been very productive and NCCC052 served as a catalyst to launch two major multi-state projects. A publication showing NC-1011 publications and presentations was circulated and can be found at http://fsos.cehd.umn.edu/img/assets/16501/NRICGP%20Final%20Report.pdf.
DeVaney reported that Gundersen has accepted the chair-elect position. 
The 2008 NCCC052 meeting will be held October 16-17, 2008 in Detroit, MI. Committee members can possibly arrive early for the latter part of the Michigan Cooperative Extension Annual Conference. Costner will serve as the local arrangements coordinator.
Achterberg stated that she was impressed by the camaraderie and productivity of NCCC052. She noted that there could be even larger impacts in the future with a wider pool of funding. 
Schuchardt thanked Lawrence for her hospitality. In addition, she shared five points:

1. Where’s the money? Recommended applying for an NRI grant for social sciences research.
2. So what? Advised getting to know the NPL (national program leader) liaison to your state from CSREES-USDA to learn about showing outcomes from research. A list was provided in the packet. Also, see www.csrees.usda.gov/business.other_links/npl_liaisons.pdf). 
3. Integrated opportunity. eXtension at www.extension.org is planning to add research briefs to the site. This is an opportunity to show how research applies to educational outreach. 
4. An outside look in is helpful. Reviews by CSREES-USDA are a way to receive helpful feedback. Consider requesting a review of your program, department, or college. A call recently was sent to university administrators about this possibility.
5. New forums help spread our word (e.g., present at ACCI, which is meeting jointly with AAEA in 2008).
Lawrence cited the 2006 minutes, which indicated that all NCCC052 members would prepare research briefs. Schuchardt recommended that the research briefs begin with policy implications and answers to the “so what” question and will coordinate follow-up with Angela Lyons. DeVaney and Gundersen will assist Schuchardt in preparing initial research briefs. Achterberg noted that Michigan State prepares very good research briefs. Costner will send samples. Gutter noted that Florida has “Research News You Can Use” reports and will send samples. Gutter and Yao will set up a “Delicious” Web site as a repository of bookmarks for Web resources. 
Lawrence reviewed the one-page draft “Family Economics Research Priorities” flyer (written for a general professional audience) and asked everyone to send her feedback within a month. Achterberg recommended adding college tuition to the “Planning For a Secure Future” section and changing the last section to read “Household Food Security and Health.” Schuchardt suggested adding a new section defining “family economics.” Previous focus area titles decided in 2006 will be used in the Accomplishment Report but will be changed in the flyer for future use.
Lawrence described how people can contribute to Louisiana House. She also urged NCCC052 members to publish in the AFCPE journal, Financial Counseling and Planning (FCP). The journal is now indexed in ABI/INFORM®, Business Source® Complete, Business Source® Corporate, Directory of Open Access Journals (DOAJ), EconLit, Journal of Economic Literature(on CD), e-JEL,LexisNexis®, Public Affairs Information Service (PAIS) International, PsychINFO, CSA Social Services Abstracts, and Wilson Business Full Text.
The draft SAES-422 Accomplishment Report for Multistate Research Activity for 2006-2007 was reviewed and edited. There was discussion of the required “Impact Nugget” (NCCC052 leads the nation in setting family economics research priorities and coordinating family economics research projects) and impact statements. Among the impacts discussed, in addition to those already in the draft report, were:
· Preserving the future of the family economics profession via mentoring the next generation of family economists (succession planning).
· Setting family economics research priorities.

· Defining measurements of the rigor of family economics research, such as indexing in journals. 
· Preparing and publishing a summary of frequently used large data sets (describing their use, pitfalls, and examples of use).

· Providing leadership in family economics theory development and the use of emerging methodological approaches.
· Expanding the knowledge of family economics professionals regarding disaster preparedness and recovery.

· Extending the potential of family economics researchers to conduct research about disaster recovery for outside organizations such as the Louisiana Disaster Recovery Foundation.

DeVaney noted that the uniform state reporting template is a major step forward. O’Neill suggested adding research awards as a new category to the reporting template. Another large data set presentation was recommended for the 2008 NCCC052 meeting, perhaps the Survey Research Center - University of Michigan. Holden and Costner will investigate possible speakers for a presentation similar to Gundersen’s one this year but with other large data sets. A suggestion was made for NCCC052 members to co-author a journal article about large data set research. Lawrence will discuss this possibility with Gundersen.
Schuchardt recommended adding a future focus on increased visibility for the productivity of NCCC052 via mailing lists, CSREES-USDA distribution mechanisms, etc. DeVaney recommended a presentation about the work of NC-1013, The Economic and Psychological Determinants of Household Savings.
Costner recommended adding reports of the impacts of the research projects that were launched through NCCC052, which is a “think tank” for the development of new family economics research. In addition, through its work as a research coordinating committee, NCCC052 provided recommendations to the ESCOP Social Sciences Subcommittee that will be discussed at its February 2008 meeting. The committee also encouraged application of research findings, as evidenced by South Dakota’s statewide emphasis on emergency preparedness. 

	Various edits and additions were made to the draft report

	Mid-Term Report
	The third year of the NCCC052 committee is approaching, thus requiring a 2-page mid-term report for North Central AES Directors. A prepared draft was reviewed. The “Impact Nugget” should be one sentence: “NCCC052 leads the nation in setting research priorities related to family economics in three focus areas: Planning for a Secure Financial Future, Household Food Security and Health, and Loss in Times of Disaster.”
Many of the sections of the mid-term report were able to be carried over from the SAES-422 report. Some impacts to add include “Family economics experts from at least 15 states learned the lessons of disaster preparedness and recovery” and “NCCC052 facilitated exchanges among researchers leading to new funded research projects and increased professional productivity.” 
Achterberg recommended using the words “expand” and “enhance” to impress administrators in reports. 
The following edits were made to the draft report:

Issue Section: Copy as is …just change to the new titles for the three focus areas.
What Have You Done So Far? Section: Also change to the new focus area titles and add the new indicators.
Impact Statements: Same as SAES-422 report. 
	

	Adjournment
	Lawrence thanked everyone for a productive meeting and those who assisted her in various capacities.
The meeting was adjourned at 12:10 pm. 
	Gutter/Gorham moved/seconded to adjourn the meeting.
CARRIED.
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Recorded By: Barbara O’Neill, Interim Secretary









Confirmed By: Frances Lawrence, Chair-Elect

Addendum:

The name of the PBS program about post-Katrina recovery is Still Waiting, Life After Katrina. Information about the film can be found at http://www.stillwaiting.colostate.edu. It was filmed between October 2005 and March 2007.

